Summary of Information concerning the Ecological and Economic Impacts of the BP Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill Disaster

On April 20, 2010, the BP oil company's Macondo well blew out in mile-deep water in the Gulf of Mexico, causing the Deepwater Horizon drill rig to explode, killing 11 workers, injuring 17 others, and initiating one of the worst environmental disasters in American history. Over the course of 87 days, the nation watched in horror as numerous attempts to cap the gushing Macondo well failed. When the flow finally stopped on July 15, 2010, an estimated 171 million gallons of oil had leaked into the highly productive and biodiverse Gulf of Mexico.¹ Furthermore, 1.8 million gallons of toxic chemical dispersants were used in response efforts.²





For more information, please contact:

Alexandra Adams aadams@nrdc.org (202) 289-2418 switchboard.nrdc.org/blogs/aadams www.nrdc.org/policy www.facebook.com/nrdc.org www.twitter.com/nrdc



The fallout of this catastrophe included the tragic loss of the workers' lives, harm to the health of many Gulf coast residents, and an ecological and economic disaster that is still unfolding. We are still learning the full extent of the environmental damage, but federal agencies have estimated that the harm will last for generations.³ The federal government is still in the process of conducting its Natural Resource Damage Assessment, which will document the damage to the Gulf's natural environment and identify the restoration work that the responsible parties will be required to complete; many of these studies are not yet publicly available. Furthermore, some of the businesses and individuals who fell victim to the Gulf oil disaster are still seeking compensation for their losses. The total price tag has yet to be determined. However, nearly five years later, we are starting to better understand some of the ecological and economic impacts. This white paper summarizes a range of published peer-reviewed studies and economic analyses publicly available as of May 2015.

SUMMARY OF INFORMATION REGARDING KEY IMPACTS:

- The oil spill contaminated more than 1,100 miles of coastline, at least 1,200 square miles of the deep ocean floor, and 68,000 square miles of surface water.
- To date, more than \$11.6 billion has been paid to Gulf-area individuals and businesses who have suffered economic damages or medical issues as a result of the oil spill. Many claims are still pending. To date, \$1.4 billion has been paid to governments for spill-related costs.
- The Gulf of Mexico commercial fishing industry was estimated to have lost \$247 million as a result of postspill fisheries closures. One study projects that the overall impact of lost or degraded commercial, recreational, and mariculture fisheries in the Gulf could be \$8.7 billion by 2020, with a potential loss of 22,000 jobs over the same timeframe.



- In 2010, as a result of post-spill fishing closures, shrimp landings decreased by 32 percent in Louisiana, 60 percent in Mississippi, 56 percent in Alabama, while menhaden landings in Louisiana decreased by 17 percent.
- Estimates of lost tourism dollars were projected to cost the Gulf coastal economy up to \$22.7 billion through 2013.
- Oyster harvests in Louisiana are at one-third of pre-spill levels due in part to releases of fresh water to protect the coast from oil.
- Marine mammal deaths could be as high as 5,000 individuals.
- A record high number of dolphin deaths and illnesses in the northern Gulf of Mexico have been shown to be caused primarily by oil contamination, coincident with the Gulf oil disaster.
- More than 1,000 sea turtles were found dead following the spill and surveys indicate that tens of thousands of turtles were exposed to oil. Since 2010, more than 2,000 sea turtles have stranded in the Gulf of Mexico. Typical stranding levels are 240 sea turtles per year.
- Nearly 1 million coastal and offshore seabirds are estimated to have died as a result of the oil spill.
- Scientists calculate that 12 percent of bluefin tuna larvae were contaminated by oil during the 2010 spawning season. Lab studies demonstrate that oil contamination leads to heart defects and death of bluefin tuna, as well as other large fish like amberjack, swordfish, and billfish.
- Fish caught in the aftermath of the oil spill were reported to have lesions, which scientists linked to oil spill exposure.
- Three deep-sea coral communities, containing corals hundreds of years old, were extensively damaged as a result of the spill. Moderate to severe reductions in the abundance and diversity of other bottom-dwelling organisms were recorded up to 57 square miles away from the wellhead.
- Unique and highly diverse seaweed habitats harboring deep-sea shrimp, crab, and lobsters suffered a dramatic die-off, reducing diversity by more than 85 percent.



Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill - MODIS/Aqua and Advanced Land Imager, April 25, 2010. NASA / MODIS image taken from the Aqua satellite on April 25, 2010, showing oil slicks and sheen resulting from the Deepwater Horizon drill rig blowout in the Gulf of Mexico. On this day, the oil slick and sheen covers approximately 817 square miles, and reaches 50 miles from the point of origin.

OVERALL AREA OF IMPACT

Oil spill cleanup operations are rarely capable of recovering or treating more than a small portion of the oil spilled. The Gulf oil spill released approximately 171 million gallons of oil. We don't know the full fate of the oil, but we have some insights. Scientists estimate that approximately half of all the oil and nearly 100 percent of the methane gas released from the well stayed within the deep ocean.⁴ The oil that rose to the ocean surface extended over an estimated cumulative 68,000 square miles—roughly the size of Oklahoma.⁵ Additionally, as the surface oil weathered, was chemically dispersed, or burned, additional oil descended into the water column or sunk to the ocean bottom.6 Scientists studying the fate of the oil in the deep ocean estimate the oil that remained in the deep sea contaminated the ocean floor over a minimum area of 3,200 km² (>1,200 mi²), an area equivalent the size of Rhode Island. However, this footprint likely represents only between 4 and 31 percent of the total oil remaining in the deep ocean. For this reason, scientists suggest that area of contaminated seafloor is much larger, but has so far evaded detection due to the patchy nature of the oil settling onto the seafloor.^{7,8} The amount of oil and its entrainment in the water column and deep-ocean environment is unprecedented. Numerous efforts are underway to understand the implications of this deep-water disaster.

Researchers calculate that some 22,000 tons of oil washed up on the shores of the Gulf Coast.⁹ In total, studies report that 1,773 km (1,100 mi) of coastline were oiled across the Gulf of Mexico (ranging from heavy to trace amounts)¹⁰; of this, around 500 km were considered heavy to moderately oiled.¹¹ Estimates are that Louisiana sustained 60.6 percent of total impact, followed by Florida with 16.1 percent, Mississippi at 14.6 percent, and Alabama at 8.7 percent. Within habitat types, beaches made up 50.8 percent of oiled coastline, 44.9 percent was marsh habitat, and 4.3 percent was classified as other shorelines types. Of all marsh oiling, 94.8 percent occurred in Louisiana, while beach oiling was spread across Louisiana (32.9 percent), Florida (31.3 percent), Mississippi (21.1 percent) and Alabama (14.7 percent).¹² Additionally, scientists demonstrated that the capped well continued to leak hydrocarbons into the Gulf of Mexico until at least May 2012, perhaps as a result of a rupture in the well casing.¹³

IMPACTS TO THE DEEP-SEA ECOSYSTEM

Cognizant of the potential impacts to the deep-sea ecosystem, scientists began surveying known deep-sea coral communities shortly after the spill occurred. They found evidence of widespread damage at a coral community located 11 km southwest of the Macondo well, known to be in the path of a documented deep-water oil plume. Within this coral community, nearly half of the coral colonies showed damage on half or more of the colony.14 Scientists then searched for new, previously unknown coral sites, and found two additional coral communities that sustained damage. One of these newly found sites was twice as far from the wellhead and in water 50 percent deeper than the first documented site, thus greatly expanding the known area of impact.¹⁵ Scientists have shown that the impacted coral communities include corals that are more than 600 hundred years old, and that these coral's slow growth rates and longevity make them extremely vulnerable and slow to recover from disturbances.16

Another study examined impacts to bottom-dwelling (or benthic) organisms and found a "severe" reduction of their abundance and diversity in an area of 9 square miles surrounding the wellhead, with moderate effects extending 57 square miles around the wellhead.¹⁷ Scientists report that the deep-sea soft-sediment ecosystem in the immediate wellhead area will likely take decades to recover from the spill's impacts, and that the loss of benthic biodiversity is correlated to an "exponential decline" in deep-sea ecosystem functioning due to the suppression of various populations and associated ripple effects.¹⁸

In the deep waters of the northern Gulf of Mexico, unique bank habitats (or salt domes) harbor the highest known levels of seaweed diversity in the region. Prior to the spill, scientists had documented rich seaweed assemblages attached to hard coral-like algae called rhodoliths, which provided habitat for deep-sea shrimps, crabs, and lobsters. After the spill, scientists re-surveyed these known salt domes and documented a dramatic die-off of seaweeds—from 60 species to about 10 species. The associated crustacean communities also declined in both abundance and diversity.¹⁹

Scientists also caution that the studies to date "only characterize the visually obvious and acute impacts on the corals and changes in infaunal communities are likely, including long-term, sublethal impacts to fauna" as laboratory experiments have confirmed the toxicity of oil and dispersant on these communities.²⁰



IMPACTS TO MARINE MAMMALS

It is not yet clear how exactly the oil spill has affected the Gulf's 21 different marine mammal species. As of April 2011, officially 170 marine mammals were injured or killed as a direct result of the BP oil disaster (this number reflects the found animals that can be accounted for).²¹ However, scientists surmise that the carcasses recovered after the Deepwater Horizon disaster represent only 2 percent of spill-related marine mammal deaths, and have suggested that given no additional information, the true death toll could be 50 times higher, putting the death toll of marine mammals closer to 5,000.²²

Beyond the immediate death toll, impacts of the BP oil disaster on marine mammal populations continue to play out in an extended Unusual Mortality Event (UME). The BP disaster is acknowledged as the likely cause of a UME for dolphins and whales in the northern Gulf of Mexico. Since February 2010, nearly 1,400 dolphin and whale strandings have occurred (94 percent stranded dead), the longest and largest UME in the history of the region.²³ For perspective,

the historical average in the affected region is six strandings per year.24 There is strong evidence that the primary cause of these strandings is exposure to oil leading to life-threatening diseases and death (and not other potential causes, which were investigated and rejected).25 This study supported previous research on bottlenose dolphins in Barataria Bay, which was heavily oiled by the Deepwater Horizon blowout, which confirmed that dolphins exposed to oil were afflicted with moderate to severe lung disease at five times the normal rate. Of the 29 dolphins evaluated in this study, half were given a "guarded or worse prognosis." Another 17 percent were considered in grave condition, indicating the likelihood that they would soon die.²⁶ These studies in combination led scientists to state that "the evidence to date indicates that the Deepwater Horizon oil spill caused the [illnesses] that contributed to the deaths of this unusual mortality event."27

In the case of manatees—which are found along the Florida Panhandle, Alabama, and Mississippi—scientists estimate that approximately 74 (ranging from 46 to 107) were exposed to the oil spill, with undetermined lethal or sublethal effects.²⁸

Skin tissue collected from Gulf whales following the spill showed elevated concentrations of genotoxic metals (such as chromium and nickel, which are found in the Macondo well oil) in their skin. Scientists suggest that metal exposure is an "understudied concern" to whales swimming through oil-slicked waters.²⁹ Another study found that the chemical dispersants used during the oil spill can both kill cells and damage cell DNA of sperm whale skin cells at relatively low exposure, leading to sublethal but perhaps long-term harmful effects to whales.³⁰ (It is unknown, whether sperm whales actually came into contact with chemical dispersants at the concentration tested in the lab.) Endangered sperm whales were also observed to relocate away from the spill, with unknown implications to fitness and reproduction.³¹

IMPACTS TO SEA TURTLES

More than 1,000 sea turtles were found dead following the oil spill, hundreds of which were found with oil in their mouths, pharynges, and esophagi. Surveys conducted in 2010 indicate that tens of thousands of turtles that inhabit coastal waters during their lifetime were exposed to surface oil.³²

Like whales and dolphins, sea turtles experienced an elevated number of strandings following the oil spill. Since 2010, more than 2,000 sea turtles, mainly endangered Kemp's ridleys, loggerhead, and green turtles, have stranded in the north-central Gulf of Mexico (data as of August 25, 2013).³³ For comparison, on average about 240 sea turtles strand annually.³⁴ Possible impacts from the Deepwater Horizon oil spill are being investigated, but no determinations have yet been made.

According to the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA), "Sea turtles live for many years (decades) and the full extent of impacts to the five affected species of sea turtles may not be apparent for many years. The evaluation of impacts to nesting, oceanic, and neritic turtles is ongoing."³⁵ (Neritic turtles spend some portion of their life cycles in coastal waters).



IMPACTS TO SEABIRDS

Like marine mammals, calculating the true extent of seabird mortality requires accounting for birds killed but never recovered. Two recent studies-one focused on coastal bird mortality and the other focused on offshore bird mortalityindicate that approximately 1 million seabirds were likely killed as a result of the oil spill. Coastal bird mortality (those killed within 25 miles of shore) was estimated by two separate models to be between 600,000 and 800,000 birds. Scientists estimated that 32 percent of the northern Gulf population of laughing gull was killed along with 13 percent of the royal tern population, 8 percent of the northern gannet, and 12 percent of the brown pelican population.³⁶ Offshore bird mortality was harder to establish, given the historically sparse data on birds living offshore, but scientists estimated between 36,000 and 670,000 birds died offshore as a result of the spill, with the most likely number near 200,000.37

Scientists have also begun looking at birds that overwinter in the Gulf of Mexico, but reside elsewhere during the year. Common loons captured in the winter off the coast of Louisiana were found to have low but increasing concentrations of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) present in their bodies from 2011 to 2012. Scientists are still working to determine if the current concentration levels adversely impact Common loon health.³⁸

IMPACTS TO OCEAN AND ESTUARINE FISH SPECIES

Assessing the impact of the oil spill on marine and estuarine fish species is difficult. Because in-situ testing is so difficult, toxicity testing in the lab is used to determine the levels that oil and dispersant concentrations can either kill or harm aquatic organisms. According to NOAA, scientists have demonstrated, through both field and laboratory studies, a number of sub-lethal impacts of oil exposure, including:

- Disrupted growth, development, and reproduction;
- Tissue damage;
- Altered cardiac development and function;
- Disrupted immune system;
- Biochemical and cellular alterations; and
- Changes in swimming ability and other behaviors that can adversely affect an organism's viability in the natural environment.³⁹

Researchers have assessed which fish species were potentially in the region of the spill, and their likelihood of harmful exposure. They found that more than 60 different species were likely to have been in the spill region. Of these species, 40 are endemic, or found only in the Gulf of Mexico.⁴⁰

The Gulf of Mexico is the only confirmed spawning ground of the western population of Atlantic bluefin tuna, and the oil spill coincided with the tuna's peak spawning season. Scientists calculate that approximately 12 percent of bluefin tuna larvae were caught in contaminated waters during the six-week peak spawning period.⁴¹ Subsequent laboratory studies found that bluefin tuna embryos exposed to oil suffered serious defects in heart development. Scientists conclude that these defects led to the deaths of young bluefin tuna, as well as other Gulf populations of tunas, amberjack, swordfish, billfish, and other large predators that spawned in surface habitats covered with oil.⁴² Scientists also state that the longer-term effects of the oil spill on bluefin tuna are still unknown and may not be known for decades.⁴³

Despite documented evidence of negative impacts to certain fish species at the organismal (individual) level following the oil spill, there has been no measurable documented impact of the oil spill at the population level of any fish species in the Gulf of Mexico. In light of this apparent contradiction, scientists have identified a number of potential mechanisms to explain it, ranging from the spatial and temporal variability of impacts to the benefits to populations as a result of fishing closures due to the oil spill. But research is needed to test these hypotheses.⁴⁴

IMPACTS TO OYSTERS

Oysters, which are an important component of healthy coastal ecosystems, have long been a mainstay of local Gulf economies, particularly in Alabama and Louisiana. However, oyster populations have been plummeting since 2010. According to the Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries, "Extensive reductions in oyster recruitment have occurred since 2010, and the dramatic results observed in recent years coincide with the occurrence of the 2010 Deepwater Horizon oil spill and response efforts. Research is ongoing into the possible impacts of oil, dispersant, and freshwater releases to Louisiana's near shore environment, including to oysters and oyster habitat."⁴⁵

In 2010, the state of Louisiana released large volumes of freshwater from the Mississippi River in order to reduce the movement of spilled oil into sensitive marsh areas. However, freshwater decreased salinity in the oyster grounds below that which oysters can tolerate and resulted in substantial mortality of oysters.⁴⁶ Samples taken across the northern Gulf of Mexico in 2010 found that oyster larvae were rare or absent, and oyster recruitment in 2011 and 2012 was very low. Oyster harvests have subsequently collapsed. For example, in 2010 and 2011, Louisiana oyster production dropped to roughly half of historical harvest. It then plunged to a small fraction of historical harvest in 2012 before slightly rebounding in 2013 to less than a third of historical harvest.⁴⁷



Booms laid to protect the coastline

OTHER IMPACTS TO MARINE AND ESTUARINE HABITATS

Preliminary analyses released by NOAA document a number of additional impacts to marine and estuarine habitats of the Gulf of Mexico, although studies are still ongoing to determine what degree of injury this caused to organisms associated with these habitats. For example, the analyses show:

- Shallow water sediments (those within 1 km of shore) were contaminated with oil at a level sufficient to adversely affect the health of organisms and overall ecosystem productivity;
- At least 10 square miles of seagrasses that provide food and shelter for a wide variety of organisms were oiled and/or adversely affected by response activities;
- At least 600 miles of sand beach habitat was oiled, and at least 400 miles of oiled beaches also experienced some level of impairment due to response activities; and
- Marsh and mangrove habitats that were oiled experienced loss of vegetative cover and condition, and researchers have also documented a lower abundance of snails an important prey source for birds—in oiled areas.⁴⁸

Researchers have also documented evidence that oil contaminated a "large portion" of the Gulf of Mexico's floating *Sargassum* mats. These mats are considered an oasis of biodiversity and provide important ecosystem services to marine animals.⁴⁹ Another study found an area of upper water column waters to have harmful oil agents 1.5 years after the Macondo well was capped, and that organisms in contact with those upper waters might experience DNA damage, some of which might not be apparent for years.⁵⁰ (Note: the linkage of harmful oil agents to Deepwater Horizon oil in this case is speculative.)

Researchers monitoring heavily oiled Louisiana coastal wetlands found PAH levels in wetland sediment samples remained 33 times higher than pre-spill levels, and expect that it will take decades for the PAH concentrations to return to baseline levels.⁵¹ A separate study found that the PAH concentrations of oil trapped in sand along Alabama's

beaches has remained constant for four years, suggesting the PAH weathering ceases when oil is submerged, which will prolong the exposure risk of organisms living in the affected beach environments.⁵²

ECONOMIC IMPACTS

The economic damages to the communities, businesses, and individuals affected by the spill can be at least partially quantified by examining the damage claims BP has paid to date. As of December 2014, BP has paid more than \$13 billion in damage claims, including \$1.4 billion to governments for economic damages, and \$11.6 billion in economic damages and medical claims to individuals and businesses.⁵³ The latter number is likely to rise, as the relevant court settlement agreement does not include a cap on paying for legitimate claims, and many claims are outstanding. In 2013, the claims center overseeing claim compensation projected that total claim costs could rise to \$19.5 billion.⁵⁴

BP also set up a fund of \$2.3 billion for the seafood industry, of which \$1 billion had been paid out as of December, 2013.⁵⁵ Separately, Halliburton has set up a \$1.1 billion settlement fund to compensate businesses and property owners affected by the spill.⁵⁶ The affected states have not yet been compensated for economic damages.

Economic Impacts Related to Fisheries

Days after the wellhead explosion, federal and state governments began closing fishing grounds, including some of the Gulf's richest fishing grounds for species such as shrimp, menhaden and oysters.⁵⁷ At the height of the spill, 37 percent of federal waters in the Gulf of Mexico were closed to fishing. The State of Louisiana also closed a number of state waters to fishing. As of December 2014, some of those closures were still in effect due to ongoing oiling.⁵⁸ In 2010, shrimp landings in state waters decreased by 32 percent in Louisiana, 60 percent in Mississippi, and 56 percent in Alabama (while increasing 15 percent in Florida), while menhaden landings in Louisiana decreased by 17 percent.⁵⁹

In total, the Gulf of Mexico commercial fishing industry was estimated to have lost \$247 million due to the post-spill fishing closures.⁶⁰ A separate study estimated that



Additionally, projections of the longer-term economic impacts are troubling. For instance, one study projects the potential overall economic impact of lost or degraded commercial, recreational, and mariculture fisheries in the Gulf of Mexico to be \$8.7 billion by 2020.⁶² The same study projects a loss of more than 22,000 jobs in the same timeframe as a result of the impacts to businesses that rely on healthy fisheries.

Economic Impacts Related to Tourism

The tourism industry was also impacted heavily by the spill. A study by the Knowland Group in August 2010 found that by June of 2010, 60 percent of hotels surveyed in Louisiana, Alabama, Mississippi, and Florida had experienced cancellations, and 42 percent of these hotels were having difficulty booking future events.⁶³ Louisiana reported that lost visitor spending through the end of 2010 totaled \$32 million, and losses through 2013 were expected to total \$153 million in this state alone.⁶⁴ Estimates of lost tourism and "brand damage" due to the oil spill were projected to cost the Gulf coastal economy up to \$22.7 billion through 2013.⁶⁵



Shrimping boats in Venice, Louisiana.

Endnotes

1 The Federal Interagency Solutions Group, Oil Budget Calculator Science and Engineering Team, "Oil Budget Calculator: Deepwater Horizon: Technical Documentation." November 2010, http://noaa.ntis.gov/view. php?pid=NOAA:ocn690106535. NOTE: The total output of oil was estimated to be 205.8 million gallons. However, because some of the oil was collected before entering the Gulf, it was estimated that approximately 171 million gallons contaminated the environment. A federal judge ruled on January 15, 2015 that approximately 134 million gallons entered the environment. Schwartz, J., "Judge's Ruling on Gulf Oil Spill Lowers Ceiling on the Fine BP is Facing," *The New York Times*, January 15, 2015, www.nytimes. com/2015/01/16/business/energy-environment/judge-sets-top-penalty-for-bp-indeepwater-horizon-sill-at-nearly-14-billion.html?_r=0. This decision is currently on appeal.

2 The Federal Interagency Solutions Group, Oil Budget Calculator Science and Engineering Team, "Oil Budget Calculator: Deepwater Horizon: Technical Documentation," NOAA, November 2010, http://noaa.ntis.gov/view. php?pid=NOAA:ocn690106535.

3 NOAA, Deepwater Horizon Natural Resource Damage Assessment, NOAA, March 16, 2015, www.gulfspillrestoration.noaa.gov/wp-content/uploads/statement-from-EC-to-BP-5-yr-3_16_15_with_contact.pdf.

4 McNutt, M.K., et al., Review of flow rate estimates of the *Deepwater Horizon* oil spill, *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, Vol. 109(50), pp. 20260–20267, 2012, www.pnas.org/content/109/50/20260.full.

5 Rabalais, N., Assessing Early Looks at Biological Responses to the Macondo Event, *BioScience*, Vol 64(9), pp. 757–759., 2014, http://bioscience. oxfordjournals.org/content/64/9/757.extract.

6 Fisher, C.R., et al. Coral Communities as Indicators of Ecosystem-Level Impacts of the Deepwater Horizon Spill, *BioScience*, Vol 65(9), pp. 796-807, 2014.

7 Valentine, D.L., et al., Fallout plume of submerged oil from *Deepwater Horizon. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, Vol. 111(45), pp. 15906–15911, 2014.

8 The patchy distribution of the seafloor contamination as the distance from the well-head increases is identified by Valentine et al. (2014) as the reason for the difference between their results and the earlier Montagna et al. (2013) study, which documented a smaller aerial footprint of sediment contamination and impacts to benthic communities.

9 Boufadel, M.C., et al., "Simulation of the Landfall of the Deepwater Horizon Oil on the Shorelines of the Gulf of Mexico," *Environmental Science* & *Technology*, Vol. 48(16), pp.9496–9505, 2014.

10 Michel, J., et al., Extent and degree of shoreline oiling: Deepwater Horizon oil spill, Gulf of Mexico, USA. *PLoS ONE*, Vol 8(6), e65087, 2013, www.plosone.org/article/info%3Adoi%2F10.1371%2Fjournal.pone.0065087.

11 Boufadel, M.C., et al., "Simulation of the Landfall of the Deepwater Horizon Oil."

12 Michel, J, et al., Extent and degree of shoreline oiling.

13 Kolian, S.R., et al., Oil in the Gulf of Mexico after the capping of the BP/ Deepwater Horizon Mississippi Canyon (MC-252) well, *Environmental Science* and Pollution Research, pp. 1-10, 2015.

14 White, H.K., et al., Impact of the Deepwater Horizon oil spill on a deepwater coral community in the Gulf of Mexico, *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, Vol. 109(50), pp. 20303–20308, 2012.

15 Fisher, CR, et al., Footprint of Deepwater Horizon blowout impact to deepwater coral communities. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, Vol 111(32), pp. 11744–11749, 2014.

16 Prouty, N.G., et al., Growth rates and ages of deep-sea corals impacted by the Deepwater Horizon oil spill, *Deep Sea Research Part II: Topical Studies in Oceanography*, 2014.

17 NOAA, Deep sea ecosystem may take decades to recover from Deepwater Horizon spill: Scientists publish first analysis of post spill sediment ecosystem impacts surrounding well head, NOAA, September 24, 2013, www.noaanews.noaa.gov/stories2013/20130924_dwh_ecosystem.html.

18 Montagna, P.A., et al., Deep-Sea Benthic Footprint of the Deepwater Horizon Blowout. *PLoS ONE*, Vol. 8(8), e70540, 2013.

19 Felder, D.L., et al., Seaweeds and Decapod Crustaceans and Gulf Deep Banks after the Macondo Oil Spill, *BioScience*, vol. 64, pp. 808–819, 2014.

20 Fisher, CR, et al., Footprint of Deepwater Horizon.

21 U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Deepwater Horizon Response Consolidated Fish and Wildlife Collection Report, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, April 20, 2011, www.fws.gov/home/dhoilspill/pdfs/ConsolidatedWildlifeTable042011. pdf.

22 Williams, R., et al., Underestimating the damage: interpreting cetacean carcass recoveries in the context of the Deepwater Horizon/BP incident. *Conservation Letters*, Vol 4:228-233, 2011.

23 NOAA Fisheries, Cetacean Unusual Mortality Event in Northern Gulf of Mexico (2010-present), NOAA, www.nmfs.noaa.gov/pr/health/mmume/ cetacean_gulfofmexico.htm. (Accessed May 31, 2015.) (Strandings report updated weekly.)

24 NOAA Fisheries, Cetacean Unusual Mortality Event in Northern Gulf of Mexico (2010-present).

25 Venn-Watson, S., et al., Adrenal Gland and Lung Lesions in Gulf of Mexico Common Bottlenose Dolphins (*Tursiops truncates*) Found Dead following the *Deepwater Horizon* oil spill, *PLoS ONE*, Vol. 10, e0126538, 2015.

26 Schwacke, L.H., et al., Health of Common Bottlenose Dolphins (*Tursiops truncates*) in Barataria Bay, Louisiana, Following the Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill. *Environmental Science and Technology*, Vol. 48, pp. 93–103, 2014.

27 St. Fleur, N., "Study Links Dolphin Deaths to Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill." *The New York Times*, May 20, 2015, http://www.nytimes.com/2015/05/21/ science/dolphin-deaths-in-gulf-of-mexico-linked-to-deepwater-horizon-oil-spill. html?_r=0.

28 Martin, J., et al., Estimating Upper Bounds for Occupancy and Number of Manatees in Areas Potentially Affected by Oil from the Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill. *PLoS One*, Vol. 9(3), 2014.

29 Wise, J., et al, Concentrations of the genotoxic metals, chromium and nickel, in whales, tar balls, oil slicks, and released oil from the Gulf of Mexico in the immediate aftermath of the Deepwater Horizon oil crisis: Is genotoxic metal exposure part of the Deepwater Horizon legacy?, *Environmental Science and Technology*, Vol. 48(5), pp. 2997–3006, 2014.

30 Wise, C.F., et al., Chemical dispersants used in the Gulf of Mexico oil crisis are cytotoxic and genotoxic to sperm whale skin cells, *Aquatic Toxicology*, Vol. 152:335-340, 2014.

31 Ackleh, A.S., et al. Assessing the Deepwater Horizon oil spill impact on marine mammal population through acoustics: endangered sperm whales, *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, Vol. 131(3), pp. 2306-2314, 2012.

32 NOAA, Programmatic and Phase III Early Restoration Plan and Early Restoration Programmatic Environmental Impact Statement: Chapter 4, NOAA, June 2014, www.gulfspillrestoration.noaa.gov/restoration/early-restoration/ phase-iii/.

33 NOAA Fisheries Office of Protected Resources, Sea Turtle Strandings in the Gulf of Mexico, NOAA, www.nmfs.noaa.gov/pr/species/turtles/ gulfofmexico.htm. (Accessed December 30, 2014.)

34 Louisiana Coastal Protection and Restoration Authority, Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill, Louisiana Coastal Protection and Restoration Authority, April 17, 2013, www.lacpra.org/assets/CPRA%20Presentation_April%202013_FINAL,%20 Drue%20April%202013.pdf. (Accessed December 30, 2014.)

35 NOAA, Programmatic and Phase III Early Restoration Plan.

36 Haney, J.C., Geiger, H.J., & Short, J.W., Bird mortality form the Deepwater Horizon oil spill, II, Carcass sampling and exposure probability in the coastal Gulf of Mexico, *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, vol. 513, pp. 239-252, 2014.

37 Ibid.

38 Paruk, J.D., et al., Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons Detected in Common Loons (*Gavia immer*) Wintering off Coastal Louisiana. *Waterbirds*, Vol. 37(sp1), pp. 85–93, 2014.

39 NOAA, Programmatic and Phase III Early Restoration Plan.

40 Chakrabarty, P., et al., SpeciesMap: a web-based application for visualizing the overlap of distributions and pollution events, with a list of fishes put at risk by the 2010 Gulf of Mexico oil spill, *Biodiversity and Conservation*, Vol. 21(7), pp. 1865-1876, 2012.

41 Muhling, B.A., et al. Overlap between Atlantic bluefin tuna spawning grounds and observed Deepwater Horizon surface oil in the northern Gulf of Mexico. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, Vol. 64(4):679-687, 2012. Available at http://imars.usf.edu/~carib/Public/BIO-OC/Muhling_ABT_Oil_2012.pdf.

42 Incardona, J.P., et al., *Deepwater Horizon* crude oil impacts the developing hearts of large predatory pelagic fish, *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, Vol. 111(15), pp. E1510–E1518, 2014.

43 Muhling, B.A., et al., Overlap between Atlantic bluefin tuna spawning grounds.

44 Fodrie, F.J., et al., Integrating Organismal and Population Responses of Estuarine Fishes in Macondo Spill Research, *BioScience*, Vol. 64(9), pp. 778–788, 2014.

45 Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries. Oyster Stock Assessment Report of the public oyster seed areas of Louisiana, seed grounds and seed reservation, Oyster Data Report Series, No. 19, August 2013, www.wlf.louisiana.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/page_fishing/32695-Oyster%20 Program/2013_oyster_stock_assessment_report.pdf.

46 NOAA, Programmatic and Phase III Early Restoration Plan.

47 Plaisance, S., "Oil spill: Gulf oysters vanish after 2010 spill," *Associated Press*, August 12, 2014, www.csmonitor.com/Environment/Latest-News-Wires/2014/0812/Oil-spill-Gulf-oysters-vanish-after-2010-spill.

48 NOAA, Programmatic and Phase III Early Restoration Plan. Note: The extent of shallow water sediments that were contaminated by oil was not reported (see page 8).

49 Powers, S.P., et al., Novel Pathways for Injury from Offshore Oil Spills: Direct, Sublethal and Indirect Effects of the Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill on Pelagic Sargassum Communities, *PLoS ONE*, Vol. 8(9):e78042, 2013.

50 Paul, J.H., et al., Toxicity and Mutagenicity of Gulf of Mexico Waters During and After the Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill, *Environmental Science and Technology*, Vol. 47(17), pp. 9651–9659, 2013.

51 Turner, R., et al., Distribution and recovery trajectory of Macondo oil in Louisiana coastal wetlands, *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, Vol. 87(1-2), pp. 57–67, 2014.

52 Yin, F., et al., Long-term monitoring data to describe the fate of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in Deepwater Horizon oil submerged off Alabama's beaches, *Science of the Total Environment*, Vol. 508, pp. 46-56, 2015.

53 BP, Gulf of Mexico Oil Spill Claims and Other Payments, Public Report, BP, December 31, 2014, www.bp.com/content/dam/bp/pdf/gulf-of-mexico/Public-Report-December-2014.pdf.

54 Robertson, C & Schwartz, J., How a Gulf Settlement That BP Once Hailed Became Its Target, *New York Times.*, April 26, 2014. www.nytimes. com/2014/04/27/us/how-a-gulf-settlement-that-bp-once-hailed-became-itstarget.html?_r=0.

55 Ibid.

56 Gilbert, D., Halliburton to Settle Deepwater Horizon Claims for \$1.1 Billion; Agreement Settles Majority of Claims Related to 2010 Rig Explosion in Gulf of Mexico, *Wall Street Journal*, September 2, 2014, www.wsj.com/articles/ halliburton-to-settle-deepwater-horizon-claims-for-1-1-billion-1409664524.

57 Upton, H.F., The Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill and the Gulf of Mexico Fishing Industry, Congressional Research Service, February 17, 2011, http://fpc.state.gov/documents/organization/159014.pdf.

58 Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries, LDWF Announces Reopening of Certain Recreational and Commercial Fishing Waters Effective One-Half Hour Before Sunrise on December 10, 2014, Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries, www.wlf.louisiana.gov/category/news/oil-spill.

59 Upton, H.F., The Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill.

60 McCrea-Strub, A., et al., Potential impact of the Deepwater Horizon oil spill on commercial fisheries in the Gulf of Mexico, *Fisheries*, Vol. 36(7), pp. 332–336, 2011.

61 Alvarez, S., et al., A revealed preference approach to valuing non-market recreational fishing losses from the Deepwater Horizon oil spill, *Journal of Environmental Management*, Vol. 145, pp. 199-209, 2014.

62 Sumaila, U.R., et al., Impact of the *Deepwater Horizon* well blowout on the economics of U.S. Gulf fisheries. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, Vol. 69(3), pp. 499–510, 2012, www.nrcresearchpress.com/doi/full/10.1139/f2011-171#.VKL_D14DxA.

63 The Knowland Group, The Gulf Coast Oil Spill and the Hospitality Industry, The Knowland Group, August 2010, www.knowland.com/data/ caseStudy/06a17a78-f1fd-47dc-b8db-be6e9379601b.pdf.

64 Tourism Economics, The Impact of the BP Oil Spill on Visitor Spending in Louisiana: Revised estimates based on data through 2010 Q4, Prepared for the Louisiana Office of Tourism, June 2011,www.ustravel.org/sites/default/files/page/2009/11/Gulf_Oil_Spill_Analysis_Oxford_Economics_710.pdf.

65 Oxford Economics, Potential Impact of the Gulf Oil Spill on Tourism, Prepared for the U.S. Travel Association, www.ustravel.org/sites/default/files/ page/2009/11/Gulf_Oil_Spill_Analysis_Oxford_Economics_710.pdf. (Accessed March 25, 2015.)